MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF
RIBBY WITH WREA PARISH COUNCIL

Held At Wrea Green Institute

On 15 DECEMBER 2014 at 19.30 Hours 
Present: Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell (Chairman), Cllrs. J.W. Dobson, K.J. Lupton, J.C. Maskell,, Mrs. P.A. Naylor, Mrs. C.E. Wheatman, Br. Cllr. F.A. Andrews and Cty. Cllr. P.  Rigby. 
There were six members of the public in attendance.

15/114 APOLOGIES and DECLARATION of INTERESTS
1. Apologies: Cllrs. Ms. P.M. Durran and J.M.  Molyneux. 
2. Declarations of Interest: - None received.
3. Written Request for New SPI Dispensation – None received.

15/115 The MINUTES of the meetings of the 21 October, 10 November and 

1 December 2014, which had previously been circulated to all councillors, were approved and signed by the Chairman.
15/116 POLICE/CRIME and DISORDER

PCSO Sterling advised that, to access a larger audience, one hour duration monthly PACT outdoor surgeries are to be introduced outside the Spar on Saturdays. Also more information will be passed on through social media.
There has been a problem with hawkers over the last few weeks but action has been taken and it is hoped that this problem will now be obviated.

There were five reported crimes in November. Three at Ribby Hall Leisure Village where bikes were stolen from external storage units, and a vehicle crime resulting in £300 damage. In the village an unattended smartphone was stolen on Bonfire Night at Wrea Green Institute, and there was an assault without injury from a moving car.

Cllr. J.W. Dobson reported nuisance parking around the Mill Lane junction with the Green and also on the Ribby Road end of Wray Crescent. Cllr. Mrs. C.E. Wheatman reported a similar problem at the Willow Drive/Ribby Avenue junction. 
15/117 PLANNING  
1. Applications:-
14/0704  Land Adjacent to 53 Bryning Lane


Proposed Residential Development of 10 Detached Properties of 

3 Bungalows and 7 Two Storey Houses and Structured Tree Planting and Wildlife Corridor. 

The meeting was opened from 20.14 hours to 20.22 hours to allow attendees to express their views.
The Council OBJECT to the proposal and recommend REFUSAL. 

Despite the reduction in the number of dwellings it is considered that the application does not meet the sustainable development needs as outlined in the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) and consequently there is no justification to ignore Policy SP2 or Policy HL2 as set out in the Fylde Borough Local Plan. Moreover the land is in designated countryside outside the Wrea Green village settlement area and is also considered to be good quality, and as such the application would also contravene EP22 of the Deposit Plan. The Council does not agree that the land can realistically be revaluated below BVL quality – if it was maintained with a good husbandry approach there is no reason why the official grading should be reduced. There is also an ongoing farming need for agricultural land around this rural village.
The application is also contrary to the evolving Neighbourhood Plan which considers that future housing development should not spread the village further  from its’ centre, with the village green becoming again, as it was historically, a central feature. This housing development would increase further the distance from the The Green for a number of people who would have in excess of 700 metres walk to access the village’s limited facilities or reach public transport bus stops. It is already necessary for the village’s residents to travel to benefit from a wider range of normal facilities. Rural bus services are also under threat with the cuts that Lancashire County Council has to make in relation to subsidised transport. Although the proposed 3 bungalows is what the village needs these are in the wrong location and too far away from the amenities. Is appreciated that the NP document has not, as yet, been approved but it does indicate the “localism” view regarding planning applications as supported by 98% of the residents in a local poll involving 57% of the populace. 

Despite the Borough need to meet the council’s 5 year housing supply requirement this application, in conjunction with the recently approved housing developments in Wrea Green and others in the pipeline, is excessive in scale for this rural community and will detract from the form and character of this part of the village. The site is clearly visible from the South entrance to the village and would develop an urban edge to this rural setting and adversely affect the existing character. This Council considers that the development, albeit relatively small in size, is in the wrong location and would irresponsibly harm the setting of Wrea Green in the countryside and its’ intrinsic character and beauty. This proposal would also alter a rural aspect and make this entrance to Wrea Green on a key and busy approach more of an urban sprawl.

Although United Utilities and The Environment Agency seem unable to accept that there is existing pressure on the sewage/waste water infrastructure in the village, the Parish Council, with “grass root” knowledge, is fully conscious of the problems that are extant.   Therefore, an additional pumping/drainage/sewage system in this area could well have an adverse effect on the existing properties on Bryning Lane as well as the surrounding area.
With regard to Accessibility, on a realistic basis, the site would not achieve an acceptable score and would be in the low category. There would be little benefit to the village to have an additional bus stop near to this development even if this was achievable, and traffic levels on Bryning Lane are already excessive for a C category road and realistically expected to worsen when the two other approved developments using Bryning Lane as a connection are operational. The traffic problem will further be exacerbated by the sizeable housing developments approved in Warton as the majority of that additional traffic will also pass through Wrea Green along Bryning Lane. 

14/0771  5 Westbourne Avenue


      
Proposed New Ground Floor Front Bay Window

No Objection.

14/0794  Ribby Hall Leisure Village


Proposed Formation of Mezzanine First Floor Within Part of



Sports Hall Building.

No Objection.

14/0816  12 Willow Drive (Beechfield Avenue)

Proposed New Detached Dwelling to Rear Garden of 12 Willow Drive Accessed From Beechfield Avenue.

The Council SUPPORT the erection of a dwelling on the plot but consider the streetscene would be improved if the proposed garage was on the same side as is evident with the other properties in the location. 
14/0827  93 Ribby Road

Retrospective Planning for Erection of 1.85m High Timber Fence to Front Boundary.

No Objection.

14/0853  1 Park Terrace, The Green

Submission of Revised Scheme to Application No. 13/0555 for Demolition and Re-aligned Rebuilding of Wall to War memorial to

Increase Width to Access to Rear of Dwelling to 2.64M.

A portion of a Masonry Boundary Wall Within a Conservation 

Area. Wall to be Rebuilt to Same Height and width Using Reclaimed Materials Following Demolition of Portion of Wall.

It was RESOLVED, after a long discussion, that the hazardous highway situation, confirmed by LCC, Environment Directorate, outweighed the nominal change in the Conservation Area and the Council endorsed the Joint War Memorial Committee’s decision supporting this proposal.  Moreover, it was considered that the alteration to the boundary wall of the War Memorial, which only affected a small section of the garden area, would only have very limited visual impact and not adversely affect the ambience of the War Memorial gardens. Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor called for a recorded vote.  

In favour: – Cllrs. J.W. Dobson, J.C. Maskell Mrs. J.L. Wardell, and 
Mrs. C.E. Wheatman.

Against:- Cllrs. K.J. Lupton, and Mrs. P.A. Naylor.
Although not part of the planning decision following questioning Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor was advised that the Joint War Memorial Committee decision relating to the wall movement was on the following basis:-

· Planning approved on the same basis as the Parish Council outlined above i.e. the road safety improvement at this location outweighs the minor alteration proposed.  It is considered that the proposal will not adversely affect the ambience of the War Memorial gardens/Conservation Area.
· No land is being sold or gifted – it all remains the property of the Joint War Memorial Committee.

· The short section of the wall that is to be rebuilt on the War Memorial gardens will still be the full responsibility of 1 Park Terrace. It will not become a party wall which would potentially increase potential cost for the two parishes.
· The further section of the boundary wall which is structurally suspect has to be made safe at the same time as or earlier than the rebuild section.

· The Joint War Memorial Committee will bear no cost for the legal or wall rebuild work.

· Before any work commences to move the section of wall involved in the planning proposal the Birley family agreement for waiver of the covenant has to be in the hands and accepted by the Joint War Memorial Committee.

· The work is to be carried out by a reputable local contractor. 

2. Update from CAPOW – John Rowson advised that he nothing to report following the very recent CAPOW newsletter which had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting. No questions were raised.
15/118 RECREATION GROUNDS and OPEN SPACES 
1. Quarterly Risk Assessment – The Clerk advised that he and Cllr. Maskell had undertaken the quarterly risk assessment of the Council’s areasof responsibility and he was pleased to report that there were only a few minor problems identified, most of which had already been actioned. 

 2. The Dub Noticeboard  (15/110.1) – It was RESOLVED that the A2 noticeboard would be purchased as long as it still only had the one leg support. 
3. French Boules Court at Wray Crescent Play Area (15/.101. 1) – The Chairman advised that she had still not visited the Preston boules court.  It was decided that the issue would be deferred until the New Year.
15/119 FINANCIAL and STANDING ORDERS MATTERS

1. Parish Council Draft Accounts for the Period Ended 30 November 2014 

(Appendix 2) – The Clerk circulated and outlined the budget comparisons which were accepted and approved. 
2. Bonfire Night Budget Adjustment -  The Clerk advised that with the payment of the St. John Ambulance there was the need to increase this budget to £1450-00 and the Amenity reserve budget reduced by £200-00 to accommodate.  It was RESOLVED that this recommendation was followed. 
3. SLCC/NALC National Salary Award 2014-2016 (Appendix 5)– The Clerk advised that The National Joint Council for Local Government Services (NJC) had reached an agreement on the following basis:-

· New pay scales for 2014-16 to be implemented from 1 January 2015. The Clerk’s salary scale currently SC27 will increase to £12.317 per hour £9607-26 per annum, £800.61p  per month.
· A non-consolation (one off) payment for employees on SCP 5-49 in December 2014 of £100-00 and employees on SCP 26-49 in April 2015, which on a pro rata basis equates to £40-54.
· SCP 5 will be deleted with effect from 1 October 2015.

The recommendations are made jointly by NALC and SLCC.

It was RESOLVED that the Council abide by this agreement.
4.  Payment of Accounts:-
The following accounts were approved for payment:-

300117 H.J. Gigg

November Salary
       £ 659-32 net

300118 L. Weatherby
November Salary
       £  247-50 net


300119 HMRC

November Payment
       £  186-81  net

300120 J. Wildish Landspes Maintenance Work
       £ 234-00 net £280-80 gr 
300121 HJ Gigg

  



                 £133-37 gr    






Internet

       £   42-00 net




Mobile phone

       £   30-00 net





Postage

        £  12-72 net





Mileage

        £  16-20 net





Computer Stationery        £  27-04 net £ 32-45 gr  300122 Divine Signs

Signage

        £  95-55 net £114-66 gr 300123 P.Naylor




                             £129-99 gr






School Prizes

        £ 
33-33 net £   40-00 gr





Travelling Claim
        £  33-33 net £   39-99




Tree Erection

        £  50-00 net
300124 SLCC


Membership

        £131-00 net
300125 Woodhouse Plant
Delivery Christmas Tree  £225-00 net £270-00 gr   100576 R-w-W WI

Plant Maintenance
         £300-00 net

( In replacement for cheque 100574 which had not been received)


5. Contracts for Grass Cutting (15/101.3) – The Clerk advised that four tender documents had been sent out to parties which had shown an interest within the last two years covering all aspects of the grass cutting/maintenance work relating to the greens, open spaces, play area and orchard. However, not all had actually responded albeit Countrywide had put in a tender for the complete contract.  With regard to the greens and play area R. Lancaster & Son’s tender was appreciably less than the competition. After discussion it was RESOLVED that the R. Lancaster & Son tenders for these two areas should be accepted for the next three years. 

The tenders relating to the open spaces were much closer with the cheapest being £145 per cut and £2175 for15 cuts, although two additional cuts may be necessary depending upon the weather, and £148/£2220 for each/15 cuts but the latter also to include the annual cut back of the trees/bushes at the Ribby Road end of Willow Drive..  The current contract is £134/£2010 and the new tenders represent an 8.2% and 10.4% rise, albeit it must be remembered that there has not been an increase for the last three years. It was RESOLVED that the open spaces contract is given to the existing contractor, Jonathan Wildish Landscapes.
 15/120 FYLDE BOROUGH/LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCILS
This section was taken following the Police report at the request of Cllr. F.A. Andrews. It was also RESOLVED that it would be put in the agenda at that stage in future. 
1.1 Lancashire County Councillor Report  - Cllr. Rigby reported that the Fylde 

Coast Transport Master Plan, including the Blackpool Borough Council area, had been previewed and the access to Fleetwood on the A585 was considered the main problem. The electrification of the railway system had been put back 12 months as the signal system has to be computerised. Discussions are ongoing on the extension of the Blackpool tramway system alongside the Fylde South railway line as far as Lytham but possibly to Kirkham. The latter outcome would benefit Wrea Green. As part of the exercise the Kirkham and Wesham rail station would have to be DDA compliant. 

The highways resurfacing situation is unaltered and Cllr. Rigby will press for Ribby Road to be included in the 2015/16 programme.  The double yellow lines from Church View Fold along Ribby Road are in line with the existing legal stipulation and will not be altered. This measurement was, of course, legally agreed before the widening alteration to the entry road to the new housing site.
Cllr. J.W/ Dobson advised Cllr. Rigby that one of the Station Road village entry signs was still facing in the wrong direction. 

1.2. Fylde Borough Councillor Report –Cllr. F.R. Andrews explained why he had been unable to attend many Parish Council meetings but had passed onto the Clerk any aspects that he thought needed recording. He also emphasised that he received no financial payment other than a small allowance to cover the cost of computer accessories.  He also explained that his Autumn newsletter rendition had inadvertently, through a computer glitch, been submitted for the Winter addition. 

Cllr. Andrews remained strongly of the opinion that the 20 mph speed limit system throughout the village had been badly implemented and needed alteration. He had received numerous complaints on this issue. Cllr. P. Rigby advised that Wrea Green had not been singled out for the volume of 20 mph highway implemented and other town and parish areas had similar arrangements, including Kirkham.   
Blackpool Airport looks as if it is to reopen which will be a benefit for the residents of Wrea Green.

FBC has backed a Cosy Homes project which gives free energy advice and assessment at no cost to the individuals.

Wainhomes is to shortly supply a revised plan for the ditch at the Richmond Avenue extension housing development.

Cllr. Andrews has received complaints about parking at the Ribby Road end of Willow Drive but the Chairman advised that there was little that could be done if the vehicles were taxed and insured and not parking dangerously.

2. Parish Liaison Meeting Minutes – 30 September 2014 (Appendix 4) – The minutes had been previously circulated to all councillors and were noted.
3. LCC – Rights of Way Improvement Plan Review Consultation – This consultation letter was discussed and it was RESOLVED that there was little that could be done to improve accessibility unless the walkways were made DDA compliant.  It would, however, require a substantial financial outlay to hardcore all the pathways, and alter all the styles to make them accessible for all.
15/121VILLAGE ACTIVITIES  

1. . Christmas Activities – 6 December 2014 (15/89 1.) – Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor advised that the switch on had gone well and there had been good feedback. It was felt that yellow warning strips should be put on each guy rope to reduce the potential hazard. 

2. North West in Bloom Markings (Appendix 3) –  The marking sheet had been circulated to councillors before the meeting. The Clerk had contacted the judges to see whether a copy of Croston PC ‘s sheet was available. Unfortunately this is against the North West in Bloom policy. The Clerk then contacted Croston Parish Council directly and that council submitted a copy of its’ judges sheets which have subsequently been circulated to councillors. The judging sheets showed that Wrea Green was 5 points behind due to lower scoring in categories 2 & 3, the latter relates to community involvement. It is hoped that the village can improve next year by incorporating more volunteer support.
3. Formation of an In Bloom Group (5/105. 3) -  Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor advised that she had not progressed this task as she had been concentrating on the Christmas event. A further update was deferred until the February meeting. 
15/122 HIGHWAYS 

1. Village 20 mph Speed Limits Including the Views of the Borough Ward Councillor – It was confirmed that the Parish Council’s view that matters should not be changed remained the same. No councillor had received a complaint  about the speed limit situation.
2 .Highway General Matters – The Clerk advised that LALC Fylde Branch had been advised from the Three Tier Forum feedback that LCC had to reduce its’ £800m budget by £300m over the next 5 years and therefore had reverted to a highway pothole patching arrangement instead of the previously advised 15 year highways resurfacing system. Cllr. P. Rigby had no knowledge of this purported highways development. 
Cllr. J.W. Dobson advised that the water hydrant on Ribby Road near Highcroft Cottage needed sealing as it had been made unstable by the traffic, The Clerk is to contact United Utilities.
15/123  PARISH COUNCIL MATTERS  

1. Change of Name and Responsibility of Wray Crescent Land Committee – Cllr. J.C. Maskell wondered whether it would be beneficial for this committee to also cover the open spaces within the parish. Cllr. K.J. Lupton, the Chairman, felt that as the purpose of the committee was to engage with the garage and allotment owners he could see no benefit in any change. It was RESOLVED that  the status quo would continue.
2. Archive Storage and Display Cupboard – It was RESOLVED that the preferred arrangement would be a wooden cupboard in the enclave incorporating a display area.  Quotes will be obtained and ideas to put before the Council at the February meeting. 
15/124  CLERK’S REPORT (Appendix 1)

The Clerk’s report, which was circulated to all members before the meeting, was noted and accepted.

15/125 The Meeting Closed at 22.05 Hours
The Next Meeting is on the 12 January 2015.     



Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell




12 January 2015
Chairman

